Lebanon Town Council

Regular Monthly Meeting
Government Center, Lebanon, Virginia
Monday, August 10, 2020
6:00 P.M.
Council Members Present:
Nelson A. “Tony” Dodi, Mayor






DeAnna C. Jackson, Vice- Mayor






A. Doyle Fields, Council Member
Scott J. Gilmer, Council Member











Mary J. Stanley, Council Member





M. Elijah Leonard, Council Member






W. Bradley Lambert, Council Member


Staff Members Present:

Kevin L. Blankenship, Town Manager






A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council 





Richard Eric Deskins, Chief of Police










Kevin D. Tiller, Town Attorney
I.

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Dodi.
II.
Prayer:  Mr. Blankenship
III.
Pledge of Allegiance

IV.
Edit for items not on the agenda:
 Mr. Leonard requested to add construction for Lebanon Police Department firing range.   
Upon motion made by Ms. Jackson, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the agenda with amended items was unanimously approved.  The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
V.
Edit and approve minutes from the 07/13/20 regular council meeting, 07/20/20 reconvened council meeting. 

Upon motion made by Mr. Lambert, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the minutes from the 07/13/20 regular council meeting, 07/20/20 reconvened council meeting was unanimously approved.  The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
VI.
Approve accounts payable and capital assets for the month of July:

Mr. Blankenship requested to add invoice from Elliott, Lawson & Minor in the amount of $607.50 to the July accounts payable. 


Mr. Gilmer requested to add the final billing for the Lebanon Community Center from J. A. Street & Associates in the amount of 61,942.88. 

Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Fields, the accounts payable for the month of July with additional items was unanimously approved.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.

VII.       Public Hearing to consider:


William Milton and Timothy Boldt applied for a conditional use permit for home occupation use for online business the property is located at 189 Haber Drive Lot 3 in a R-2 General Dwelling District. 


Claude Taylor and Shirley Taylor applied for a conditional use permit to place a mobile home on the property that is located at 152 Lee Avenue in a R-2 General Dwelling District.


Planning Commission Members Present:


Donnie Ramey, Chairman

Tim Coleman, Vice-Chairman

R. D. Snead, Member

DeAnna Jackson, Member

Leonard Kegley, Member

Kevin L. Blankenship, Member

Planning Commission Members Absent

J. S. Easterly, Jr., Clerk

A.
The Town Council recessed from regular session, 6:05 P.M.

B.
Mr. Ramey, Chairman, opened the public hearing:  6:05 P.M.

C.
Mr. Boldt advised that he and his wife was requesting home occupation use for an online clothing business.  There would be no sales done on site and no signage.  The merchandise would be mailed out to the customers.    

D.
No one spoke to oppose the application.
E.
Upon motion made by Mr. Coleman seconded by Mr. Kegley, the Planning Commission voted to approve conditional use permit submitted by William Milton and Timothy Boldt for home occupation use for online business providing no signs placed near the home or blocking view.  The vote was as follows:  Mr. Ramey, Aye; Mr. Coleman, Aye; Mr. Snead, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Blankenship, Aye; Mr. Kegley, Aye.
F.
Mr. Taylor advised that he was requesting to place another mobile home on his property located on Lee Street.
G. 
Jessie Skeen opposed the application.  Ms. Skeen’s advised that her elderly mother and stepdad lived on Lee Street next to Mr. Taylor’s property.  The reasons she was opposed was all the mobile homes would bring the property value down; Mr. Taylor cutting trees across property lines; she doesn’t feel safe for her grandkids to be outside.  Ms. Skeen advised that she grew up on Lee Street and during that time it was a nice community.

H.
Ms. Taylor’s daughter Lisa advised that the property would be deeded to her.  Lisa’s son would be placing the new mobile home with his family living on the property.     

I.
Upon motion made by Mr. Coleman, seconded by Mr. Kegley, the Planning Commission voted to approve the conditional use permit for Claude Taylor and Shirley Taylor to place a mobile home on 152 Lee Avenue.  The vote was as follows:  Mr. Ramey, Aye; Mr. Coleman, Aye; Mr. Snead, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Blankenship, Aye; Mr. Kegley, Aye. 

VIII.
Mr. Ramey closed the public hearing, 6:22 P.M.

IX.
The Town Council returned to regular session, 6:22 P.M.
X.
Mr. Ramey recommended upon behalf of the Planning Commission the application for William Milton and Timothy Boldt for home occupation use for online business be approved based upon no signage near home or blocking view.


Mr. Ramey recommended upon behalf of the Planning Commission the application for Claude Taylor and Shirley Taylor to place a mobile home on 152 Lee Avenue be approved.

XI.
Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Lambert, the Town Council unanimously voted approve for home occupation use for online business for Timothy Boldt with the guidelines set forth by the planning commission.   The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.


Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Ms. Jackson, the Town Council unanimously voted the approval for Claude Taylor and Shirley Taylor to place a mobile home on 152 Lee Avenue based upon the guidelines set forth by the Planning Commission.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
XII.
Public Hearing:


Public input regarding program offerings at the Lebanon Community Center

A. Mayor Dodi opened the Public Hearing, 6:23 P.M.

B. Ms. Wanda Burke with DASH Ministries advised that her and her husband Randy Burke is planning to provide living free classes for people that suffer addictions or their families, on Monday nights.  They hope to start in October and use the Lebanon Community Center. 

C.  Mayor Dodi closed the Public Hearing, 6:25 P.M.

XIII.       Public Request:
A. Jim Baldwin – ARC Planning Grant- Not Present
Mayor Dodi advised on behalf of Mr. Baldwin that the Town needed to send a letter requesting funds from the CProp funds for any kind of match toward the $50,000 ARC Planning Grant.  The letter has been written and sent to Mr. Baldwin.
B. Eric McReynolds-Monument Statue

Mr. McReynolds, a citizen of Washington County, advised that he was for not moving the statute.  He advised that his ancestors from Russell County fought in the Civil War.  He stated that it’s not the statue but its hate in people’s heart.  The statue honors all the American soldiers that died.  He pleaded to keep the statue because of its American history.  

C.
Dustin Keith
Mr. Keith submitted information to the Town Council prior to the meeting that included 863 signatures asking for the monument to be relocated.  He also presented a proposal for the creation of a public forum, or Commission, that acknowledges the necessity of civil discussion; gives volume to voices that have been historically quieted; and celebrates diverse perspectives.  He stated that his intentions have been only to serve others and improve the community.   
D.
David Leonard
Mr. Leonard praised the Town Council for all improvements throughout the Town.  Other highlights were that Lebanon has one of the nations top banks headquartered here plus, Russell County Fair has ranked at the top multiple times, which was started right here in the Town.  He requested that the Town assist in getting accurate information on the exit ramps and a welcome center area.  He presented a brief history of how the monument was purchased 115 years ago and he didn’t understand why it is a problem now.   

E. Kelly Gilmer advised past history of his family that had slaves on the property that he resided on today.  He felt without the outcome of the Civil War that there would still be slaves today.  
F.
Kris Myers advised that she had family that had helped erect the monument and she was offended by anyone wanting to remove it.  She feels it honors the veterans and their families.  She stated that the Town of Lebanon is a leader not a follower.      
G.  Faye Bays stated that men that served in the Civil War didn’t go fight because they had   slaves.  They did what they had to do and many did not make it back. She stated they were not slave haters.

H. Jerry Rasnake stated that he had served in the Marine Corp for 5 years plus in the Vietnam War.  The statue had never offended him and didn’t understand why it offended Mr. Keith and other people.  He stated that all this started when George Floyd was killed in Minnesota, he is not for all this hate and crime.  He had petition of names of citizens wanting to keep the statue at its present location. 
I. Michelle Vance, originally from Baltimore Maryland, stated that the Civil War wasn’t just about slavery it was about much more.  She advised that she grew up in a very diverse city and she stated that it is very important to teach our kids about history.

J. Lynn Hess, Russell County citizen, stated that he was opposed to moving the monument.     He felt that the monument was for the soldiers that went fought and died for our county.  He advised that the only the rich people in Russell County had slaves.  He stated that the men of this area fought for rights in their state and back during that time their state was their country.  He stated there was another form of slavery in this area that most people never hear about, it is the slavery of the coal miner and he explained the process in which the miners were slaves to their company.
K.  Oris Christian, Supervisor at Large for Russell County, stated that within the 28,000 citizens in Russell County he felt that there would not be even 10% of them that would like the monument removed.   He advised that in 1993 he became a charter member of the Sons of the Confederate Veterans and he was very proud to be a member of the group.  He advised that the Sons of the Confederate Veterans put head stones on soldier’s graves if they are aware of any soldier not having one.  He stated they do not stir up stuff.
L. Greg Stevens, Russell County citizen, stated that Mr. Keith had previously stated at a Council meeting that because of the image the statue betrays people had left our area and he would like to invite in a more diverse people.  Mr. Stevens stated that if the actions from the more diverse people was what was destroying our city’s he would rather not see them within our peaceful community.  He stated the reason most people left this area was because due to lack of jobs.
M. Larry Hughes, Town of Lebanon Business Owner, stated that the Town Council are trustees for the monument.  He spoke concerning the history of the monument and he feels it honors all of our soldiers.  He stated that his father was a sharecropper which is very much like a slave.

N. Barbara Curry, Town Citizen, advised that she worked with a black lady, so she asked her if the monument offended her?  The lady was not even aware of the monument.  She stated we need to support our local police department.
O. Alvin Mollett, Town Citizen, stated what the statue means to him being a Vietnam Veteran.  It shows the citizens of Russell County appreciate and respect his service.  He stated that he had lost four of his friends that served in Vietnam within the last few months.  He advised that he was totally disable and suffered from PTSD and while he served in Vietnam he was wounded twice.  He stated that his wife Virginia Mollett had spoken with Mr. Keith to try to explain what the monument meant to veterans. He advised you have to have skin in the game to understand what the monument means.        

XIV.
Recess:  7:36 P.M.

XV.
Resume:  7:53 P.M.

XVI.
Town Managers Report


Mr. Blankenship advised that the lighting at the Lebanon Little League field needs to be replaced.  Appalachian Power had issues two quotes the first one was for all lighting and fixtures in the amount of $32,768, the second quote was for all lighting, fixtures and replace all wiring at the facility in the amount of $63,299.  Mr. Gilmer suggested Mr. Blankenship continue to work with Jim Porter with Appalachian Power to minimize the cost.     

Mr. Blankenship advised that he received a COVID-19 Prevention Plan from Eddie Shelton and he would have it ready for the Town Council’s approval at the September 14, 2020 meeting.  He advised that all the supervisors had completed a safety training course. 

Mr. Blankenship discussed the CARES Act with the Town Council.  Mr. Gilmer requested he speak with each department supervisor to see what supplies they might need.


Mr. Blankenship advised that the Water Plant had received the 2019 Excellence in Waterworks Operation Gold Award.


Mayor Dodi opened the bids for repair on the Bridge located near Hardee’s in Lebanon.

1. Ken’s Construction Company                $42,572.25 
2. Cleco Corporation                                  $68,720.00 


Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Lambert, the Town Council unanimously voted to approve to accept the bid for the amount of $42,572.25 from Ken’s Construction Company to repair the bridge located near Hardee’s according to the spec document.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.


Mr. Blankenship presented an update that the Sykes property lot has been mowed by the Town Employees. 

Mr. Blankenship presented a progress report concerning the Downtown Revitalization.  He stated that Phase I is near completion and almost ready to start on Phase II.  

Mr. Blankenship advised that The Lane Group has the Russell Theater Construction specs almost completed.  Mr. Gilmer requested Mr. Blankenship check to see if the marquee sign is included in Phase II of Downtown Revitalization.  Mr. Lambert requested Mr. Blankenship request digital copies of the Russell Theater Construction specs for the Town Council. 


Mr. Blankenship discussed the Brandon Rasnake, Greg Fields and William Gibson utility projects with the Town Council.


Mr. Blankenship requested the Town Council’s pleasure concerning purchasing salt from the Virginia Department of Transportation.  The Town Council agreed for Mr. Blankenship to write a letter to VDOT requesting they sell salt to the Town of Lebanon for the upcoming winter season.


Mr. Blankenship advised that Mr. Weaver with The Lane Group requested the Town Council’s pleasure regarding the Gateway Project.  Mayor Dodi advised that the Town will not be have funds to complete the Arch.

Mr. Blankenship advised that he had received the Fire Truck specs but had not met with the Fire Department Chief and Assistant Chief.  Mr. Lambert requested he meet with them prior the September meeting.  Mr. Gilmer requested having the bid spec in the council packets.

Mr. Blankenship discussed the Lebanon Community Center fee schedule.  The Town Council requested Mr. Farmer present weekly reports to them and a complete fee schedule for the Parks and Recreation Committee meeting set for August 17, 2020.

Mr. Blankenship advised that Wanda Lou’s Corner Café’ was requesting to close down North Church Avenue on September 5, 2020 for a car show and food trucks.  The Town Council disagreed with the street closure except for Mr. Leonard.

Mr. Blankenship advised that Jim Baldwin with Cumberland Plateau Planning District had requested the Town of Lebanon write a letter of support for Point Broadband within our town.  The Town Council agreed for this letter of support for Point Broadband.      
XVII.
Town Chief of Police Report


Chief Deskins discussed the Police report. He advised the Town Council that the new hired officers were working well within the police department.  He discussed the need for either repair or new Police vehicles.  Mr. Blankenship had received quotes from Morgan McClure & Leonard Automotive to repaint the police vehicles.  Mr. Gilmer requested Chief Deskins apply for USDA loan for one Police vehicle.  

XVIII.
Town Attorney Report

Mr. Tiller had nothing to report 
XIX.
New Business

A. CARES Act-Second Round Funding
The Town Council discussed converting the first set of $5,000 Small Business Loans provided to fifteen different businesses within the Town to grants.  Mr. Leonard disagreed with converting all of them because Crossfit Beartown was in the process of selling their business and The Local Mercantile was also trying to sell their business.

Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Lambert, the Town Council voted to approve for all of the COVID-19 Small Business Loans be converted to grants.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Nay; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Nay; Mr. Lambert, Aye.

Mr. Gilmer requested Mr. Blankenship draft a letter notifying all the COVID-19 Small Business Loan recipients that their loan was converted into a grant.

Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Fields, the Town Council unanimously voted to provide a second round of money for COVID-19 Small Business Grants in the amount of $75,000 to  fifteen (15) Town of Lebanon Businesses but exclude any business that received money from the first  round of COVID-19 Small Business Loans.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.

B. Discuss Cedar Fest
Mayor Dodi advised that with the COVID-19 number rising, he had spoken with Dr. Cantrell.  She advised that she felt the number would continue to rise until the end of September and then flu season would start. 
Upon motion made by Ms. Stanley, seconded by Mr. Gilmer, the Town Council unanimously voted to move the October Fest 2020 until June 2021.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
XX.
Committee Report and Recommendations
None
XXI.
Other Business

A. Police Department Firing Range
Mr. Leonard advised that he felt the firing range would be beneficial to the Lebanon Police Department.  He stated that the police officers are required to train annually plus they could actually have night shooting.  Ms. Stanley requested maybe a drawing to see what it would actually look like.  Chief Deskins spoke that he would like the firing range open to the public.  Mr. Gilmer stated his concerns about adjacent property owners. 
XXII.
Enter closed session:  10:37 P.M.
A. Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Lambert, the Town Council unanimously voted to go into closed session under Code Section 2.2-3711(A) (7) for the purpose of legal for advice. The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
B.

Upon motion made by Ms. Stanley seconded by Mr. Fields, the Town Council unanimously voted to return to regular session.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.

C.

A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council, presented the Roll Call Vote:





Virginia Code, 1950, Section 2.2-3712(D)




Do you certify that to the best of your knowledge, (1) the Town Council in its’ closed session; only discussed public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under this Chapter and (2) that only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, discussed, or considered in the meeting by the Town Council.  Any member of the Town Council who believes that there was a departure from the requirements of clauses (1) and (2), shall so state prior to the vote, indicating the substance of the departure that, in their judgment, has taken place.



  
The roll call vote was as follows: Mayor Dodi, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye;  Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye; Mr. Blankenship, Aye; Mr. Tiller, Aye. 

XXIII.
 Adjourn closed session:  10:42 P.M.

XXIV.
Adjourn:  10:43 P.M.


Upon motion made by Mr. Lambert, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the Town Council unanimously
voted to adjourn.  The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
__________________________________
    __________________________________

Nelson A. “Tony” Dodi, Mayor
    
    A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
Minutes recorded by: A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
Minutes prepared by: A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
